
GREATER WILLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of Ordinary Meeting 
  4th October 2017
 -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
IN ATTENDANCE
Councillor Tinsley, Councillor Henfrey, Councillor Carr
Councillor Danby, Councillor Elgie, Councillor Graham, Councillor Greensmith

Councillor Maynard, Councillor Smith, Councillor Woods

Emma Mennouni, Community Services Officer 
Helen Cogdon, Town Clerk (minutes)

1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Councillor Cogdon. 

Acceptance of apologies were proposed by Councillor Tinsley and seconded by Councillor Henfrey.
2. DECLARATION OF INTEREST
Members are reminded to update their Declaration of personal and prejudicial interest register as and when required, as soon as is reasonably possible. 
None received
3. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
Residents Agenda Items requested through the Clerk.

None received.
4. TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD ON THE
6th September 2017

The minutes of the Ordinary Meeting held on the 6th September 2017 as printed and circulated were approved and taken as a true record.

Proposed Councillor Tinsley
Seconded Councillor Elgie
Matters arising (for information only)
Page 1. There are some technical issues associated with the Park View Garage planning application which should be resolved over the next two weeks.
Page 5. Typing error should read 5 more motifs not 8 motifs.

5. TO CONSIDER NEW PLANNING APPLICATIONS

1 Stony Bank, Willington – Change of use from Dwelling house (Class C3) to Residential Care Home for children (Class C2) and external alterations – No objections
5 Westmorland Place, Willington – Single storey side and rear extension – No objections
Belmont House, Stockley Lane, Oakenshaw – Two storey rear extension with balcony – No objections
Managers Flat, Collier House Community Centre, South View, Sunnybrow – Change of use from community centre to dwelling including detached office/gym and garage block – No objections
6. CONFIRMATION OF OUTSTANDING PLANNING APPLICATION DECISIONS
Managers Flat, Collier House Community Centre, South View, Sunnybrow – Change of use from a community centre to a residential dwelling, alterations to provide additional bedrooms and construction of a detached garage and office building

Application withdrawn

25 Greenways, Sunnybrow - Single storey rear extension which would project beyond the rear wall of the original house by 3m, for which the maximum height would be 3.6m and for which the height of the eaves would be 2.5m

Prior approval is not required

7. TO CONSIDER THE ALLOTMENT REPORT

Councillor Graham said it had been a good season on the Allotment sites.

He thanked Councillor Tinsley for presenting the Allotment awards.

Oakenshaw Site.

No12. Helen has organised to have the marestail cleared by Skill Mill (young offenders) for £60.00 plus, the provision of a skip.

No 7 & 8. Have not responded to the 50% under cultivation request. A notice to quit will be issues to both sites. 

Springfield

No 3. Is to receive a notice to quit.

No 21Is clearing the plot to vacate.

Councillor Graham said it had been a good year on the Allotments and he looked forward to next year.
Proposed Councillor Tinsley

Seconded Councillor Henfrey
8. TO CONSIDER THE TOWN COUNCILLORS MONTHLY REPORT

Councillor Greensmith said people were unhappy that the work to develop the proposed Market had not been arranged.
Councillor Tinsley said during the public consultation only one business attended to start

the business forum.

We have no certainty on the environment around the Market Place. The cost is proscriptive, over 100k. Within the region of 50k for surfacing alone.

The Clerk said the market area was to be developed around the V.C stone. An alternative site next to the Library has now been identified. 
Councillor Tinsley said the Library site is owned by D.C.C and this and the Coop seem to be a focus for community activity, together with the volume of people using the Railway Line. 
Councillor Greensmith suggested that this area is used for the market as well.

Councillor Greensmith asked if the council can stop the opening of anymore Take Aways.

Councillor Greensmith asked what D.C.C do with plants they remove from beds.

Councillor Smith said that she is not happy that the rosebeds have been removed. 

Councillor Carr said the Bottle banks are owned by an operator based in Stanley, to approach Nobles.

Residents want a metal seat at Rocking Tub.

Work with Clean and Green team has suggested we get stone seats at the V.C garden. Will get costs from Dunhouse quarry.
The Clerk commented that Councillor Carr and Wood have both attended Councillor training sessions.

Councillor Graham asked what was happening about the provision of bus shelter seats that residents have requested.

Councillor Graham said residents still wanted a Bus Shelter at Sunnybrow on the main road.
Councillor Tinsley said the pavement is narrow at 2 foot. It widens where the bus stop is then narrows. The extra land was bought from the adjoining house, this has a covenant on it stating that you cannot build a shelter.

Two further sites have been assessed and not recommended.

Councillor Carr made suggestions about where a new bus stop could be placed. 
County Councillor Gunn suggested inviting Stephen Jones D.C.C Highways to a meeting.

Councillor Henfrey said there is a twenty mile an hour zone at St Thomas and Willington Primary Schools.

He said all CCTV cameras are operational.

9. TO CONSIDER THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS MONTHLY REPORT
Councillor Gunn said;
The George Burdon McKean project is coming together, thankyou to The Clerk and Community Services Officer for work done. Councillor Gunn said she and County Councillor Tinsley had sent a letter to schools telling them about the project.
The Clerk said she had submitted the funding applications and described the associated project activities.

D.C.C have been awarded the Municipal Journal Achievement Award for the Dying to be Cool Campaign and Water Safety.

Following the Grenfield Tower disaster D.C.C have had relevant buildings assessed and found no cladding issues.

A report on the Teaching Assistants is to go to full Council with a further offer to Unison who are balloting.

The role out of Universal Credit is a concern in terms of welfare and poverty.

66% of people in receipt of benefit in Durham are in work. There maybe a twelve week roll out resulting with people without benefit for over four weeks.
She hoped that CAB funding from County Councillors and the Town Council will help the process.

Councillor Tinsley said one quarter of the adult working population in Durham will be in receipt of Universal Credit.

Councillor Maynard commented that the hardship fund was difficult to access.

Councillor Maynard left the meeting.

Councillor Tinsley said;

From the PACT meeting speeding on the High Street was a priority local issue.

The problems with the flooring at Sunnybrow playground is being attended to.

County Councillors and Town Council staff are meeting with Northern Heartlands next week who will be making 1.8 million available for projects over the next three years.
10. TO APPROVE THE BANK RECONCILLIATION 
The Clerk tabled the financial reports from 1st September 2017 to 30th September 2017.

The Bank Reconciliation at the 1st September 2017 had a starting balance of £24,703.95. There are no credits in this month and there are debits of £4,851.32 leaving an end balance on the 30th September 2017 of £19,852.63.
Proposed Councillor Tinsley
Seconded Councillor Henfrey
11. TO APPROVE THE BUDGET REPORT

The Clerk said the budget for 2017/18 is £111,574.

Total expenditure to date is £35,915.82 and there are committed costs of £4,264.27 leaving an available resource on budget of £71,393.91.

The Clerk said the additional costs to buy and site the new Christmas lights described at the last meeting is £6,500 incl.

The £6,500 will be transferred from the Project budget head to the Christmas budget head.

This was AGREED.

Proposed Councillor Tinsley

Seconded Councillor Smith

Resolved 1 to transfer £6500 from the project budget to the Christmas budget.
12. TO CONSIDER COMMUNITY FUND APPLICATIONS

None received.
13. TO CONSIDER CIVIC FUND APPLICATIONS

A request has been received from Willington Disabled Club for £50.00 towards a Christmas meal and activities.
This was AGREED.

Proposed Councillor Tinsley

Seconded Councillor Smith

Resolved 1 to award Willington Disabled Club £50.00

14. CONSIDERATION OF SUNNYBROW DEFIBRULATOR PROJECT MATCH FUNDING
Councillor Tinsley said the parents of Sunnybrow School have raised £1200 to buy a Defibrillator for Sunnybrow. They are to site it outside the school for Sunnybrow residents.

The Defibrillator will cost £1,317 incl, the Box £716 and installation £120. The School is providing the power. The School have asked that the Town Council match fund the project.
Councillor Henfrey said it must be available for the public.

Councillor Woods said it must be visible from the road.

The Clerk asked if the Town Council is expected to buy the equipment and then insure and maintain it. 

Proposed Councillor Tinsley

Seconded Councillor Greensmith

Resolved 1.  to provide up to £1000 for the project with the funds being transferred from the Community Fund budget head that has been under subscribed this year.

2. The equipment is to be added to the Town Council insurance.

15. CONSIDERATION OF SEAT SPONSORSHIP FOR DURHAM MINERS ASSOCIATION    PITMANS PARLIMENT
       An appeal to restore the Pitman’s Parliament in the Miners Hall at Red Hill, Durham has been received.
      There are 150 seats available to sponsor at £100 per seat. A replica pit token bearing chosen words from the sponsor will be fixed to the underside of each seat. 

      The parish pits are Brancepeth 1 & 2.
     Proposed Councillor Tinsley

 Seconded Councillor Graham

       Resolved 1. to sponsor both seats in principle subject to more information.

16. CONSIDERATION OF CIVIC EVENTS
The Community Services Officer asked members to make a note of the following Diary Dates.

Halloween 26th November 2017

2.00 pm pumpkin carving and crafts

6.00 pm pumpkin judging, fancy dress, fun and games and entertainment

Remembrance Sunday 12th November 2017

2.30 pm Road Closure

3.00 pm Service and Parade
Christmas

Christmas Illuminations on 20th November 2017 

Christmas Civic  Service 30th November 2017

Carol Service at Our Lady and Saint Thomas R.C Church 6.00pm

Tree Switch On 7.00 pm 

Refreshments Town Council Office 7.30pm

Christmas Pantomime Cinderella 2nd December 2017 at 3.00pm

Willington Working Mens Club 

Visit from Santa with gifts.

Wherever possible staff would appreciate help in preparing and running events from Councillors.
17. ANY OTHER BUSINESS (FOR INFORMATION ONLY)

    Councillor Greensmith said she was concerned about public safety at the Miners Welfare   Hall as it is open to the public.
      Councillor Tinsley said SLAM are legally responsible for trespassers on private land.
18. DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING
Wednesday 1st November 2017 at 6.30pm
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